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 As Book V of the Republic opens, Socrates changes the subject from justice to injustice. The 

once feverish but now purged city was a fine paradigm, and analyzing it yielded a definition of 

justice suitable to investigate the comparative value of justice and injustice for a human life. So, 

Socrates says, the next step in their inquiry should be to consider injustice in the four kinds of 

deficient cities and souls that their inquiry has pointed them toward. After investigating the four-

fold nature of injustice in cities and human beings, Socrates’ plan was then to compare the 

paradigm of justice they found in the proper arrangement of the three parts of the purged city in 

speech with each paradigm of injustice implied by rearranging those parts into other 

configurations. After comparing the just soul with each of the four unjust souls, they were to 

have attempted to determine which paradigm was most conducive to happiness in each case. At 

the end of the comparisons, they were to have attempted to answer to their original question: 

whether is it better to live a just or an unjust life.  Socrates outlines, reviews, and alludes to this 

plan often. But, of course, things do not go to plan.  

 Instead of leaving the just city in speech behind at the beginning of Book V, Adeimantus and 

Polemarchus insist that Socrates return to elaborate on a matter that they accuse him of 

neglecting: how women and children fit in the city. Glaucon joins with them in arresting 

(epilambano2) Socrates and insisting that he continue to describe the constitution of the just city 

                                                 
1 Based on Chapter 4 of The Female Drama: The Philosophical Feminine in the Soul of Plato’s 
Republic, MUP 2019 
2 ἐπιλαμβάνω 
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in speech.3 Even Thrasymachus, who has been silent since shortly after Socrates made him blush 

in Book I, adds his voice to the cause. (450a) 

 All four of Socrates’s most impressive interlocutors in the Republic insist that Socrates 

explain in more detail the role of women and children in the city in speech. Other than the 

implicit agreement at the beginning of the dialogue that Socrates should stay and talk to them, 

this is the only time in the dialogue that Glaucon, Adeimantus, Polemarchus, and Thrasymachus 

are portrayed as agreeing on something. And it is, without qualification, the only thing about 

which they explicitly agree.  

 Specifically, Adeimantus, asks to be told more about (1) how arrangements with women and 

children should be understood as a case of friends sharing everything in common, (2) how 

procreation will be handled in the city, and (3) how young children will be reared before they 

begin their formal education (449d). Socrates agrees to work through these questions, but 

reluctantly. He warns that they will have to start from the beginning (450a), that they will be 

unleashing a “swarm” (esmos4) of arguments (450a), that they are asking him to produce 

arguments about things of which he is uncertain (450e), and that what they are doing is both 

frightening (phoberos5) and treacherous (sphaleros6) (451a). Socrates says that he is afraid that if 

he is unsuccessful, he will not only fail himself but also do harm to his friends (451a). He bows 

                                                 
3 Many scholars have commented on the repetition at the beginning of Book V of the “arrest” 
scene in Book I and how it sets Books V-VII apart. For example: Laurence Lampert, How 
Philosophy Became Socratic, 279, 306, and 311–12; Stanley Rosen, Plato’s Republic, 167–9; 
Jacob Howland, The Republic, 41; Eva Brann, The Music of the Republic, 150; David Roochnik, 
The Beautiful City, 2-4; Leon Harold Craig, The War Lover, 185; Diskin Clay, Platonic 
Questions, 247; Leo Strauss, The City and Man, 64, 155; Kurt Hildebrandt, Platon: Logos Und 
Mythos, 393; Eric Voegelin, Order and History, Volume III, 46–52; and Mark Blitz, Plato’s 
Political Philosophy, 169. 
4 ἑσμός 
5 φοβερός 
6 σφαλερός 
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to Adresteia, the goddess who punishes hubris. She is also called Nemesis. Socrates asks for 

forgiveness in advance for what he is about to do (451a).7 

 This evening, I would like to begin to work through the arguments of Book V of the Republic 

and their implications for the further development of the city in speech as a paradigm for an 

individual soul, specifically the introduction of the First Wave and the account of how to weather 

it. To begin, we will face the swarm of questions implied and expressed in the rich dramatic 

opening to this new section of the dialogue. I am centrally interested in the moral psychology of 

the Republic, so some of my animating questions are: (1) How do the accounts of women and 

children in the city in speech help us understand the individual soul? (2) What do “birth” 

(genesis) and “rearing” (trophe), as they are introduced in Book V,  mean in the context of an 

individual soul? And (3) since Socrates offers us a heuristic for this narrative shift, I would also 

like to inquire into why he names it as he does. That is, what could it mean for an inquiry into the 

                                                 
7 Laurence Lampert describes Socrates prostrating himself to Adrasteia “the most breathtaking 
image in the whole Republic,” and calls Socrates’ account of it his “most solemn speech in the 
whole Republic.” Lampert, who casts Socrates in the Republic as a new Odysseus, sets the scene 
this way: “The solemnity of Socrates’ speech derives from the greatness of its occasion: returned 
Odysseus, having manipulated them into compelling him to do what he alone compels himself to 
do, now embarks on the introduction of a great novelty into the stream of Greek wisdom and he 
cannot know whether introducing the rule of the philosopher will succeed. He stands over an 
abyss unable to know for certain whether it is possible and, if possible, if it is for the best. He 
must ask himself: is it a prayer? Fearing that he will bring his genuine friends, the few wise, 
down with him in this boldest of projects on behalf of wisdom, he in fact offers a prayer, the 
most solemn of prayers and the only one becoming a philosopher: ‘I will prostrate myself before 
Adrasteia.” He prays the prayer of a philosopher compelled to act on the grandest scale not 
knowing whether he can succeed; he submits himself to Nemesis, the necessity that rules all, 
knowing the rashness of his deed while judging that necessity itself calls it forth.” Laurence 
Lampert, How Philosophy Became Socratic, 310-311. Whether or not one follows Lampert on 
the identification of Socrates with Odysseus, the account of Socrates’ fear of the consequences of 
his impiety and the necessity of taking the risk for the sake of philosophy seem precisely right.  
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moral psychology of the Republic to understand Books II-IV as the “male drama” and to see the 

section that begins after Socrates pays his fearful respects to Adresteia8 as the “female drama?” 9 

 The dramatic introduction to Book V offers several clues about how Socrates intends to 

proceed and why he is intimidated by the work that lies ahead. First, Socrates says that they will 

have to begin again. This suggests that women and children are not a new part of the city in 

speech that can be tacked on to the account. They are some version of something that already 

exists in the city in speech, or a basic condition that will change the model fundamentally, or 

something that pervades the model. Exactly what women and children are to the city in speech is 

not clear yet, and we will have to look carefully at the dialogue to discern their significance, but 

that they are central or fundamental or pervasive seems to follow from the fact that we have to 

return to the beginning and retrace our steps in order see where they fit in. 10   

                                                 
8 Jacob Howland notes that the reference to Adresteia may also be an allusion to Aeschylus, 
Prometheus. Jacob Howland, The Republic: A Philosophical Odyssey (Philadelphia: Paul Dry 
Books, 2004), p. 111. 
9 “Female,” is my choice of translation for gynaikeion/γυναικεῖον mainly because “the Female 
Drama” is the conventional translation of what Socrates calls the episode that begins in Book V. 
But, as Mary Townsend notes, the any choice of English words is fraught. “This adjective 
(γυναικεῖον) has a range of meanings, from ‘ladylike,’ or ‘womanly’ in a good sense, to 
‘womanish’ or ‘effeminate’ in the bad. Socrates uses the word to decry the practice still in use 
among Greek male soldiers of stripping the corpses of the fallen after a battle, a practice he 
paints as a womanish custom unworthy of his male and female guardians (469d); I will note that 
however the reader would wish to gloss this word here, ‘feminine’ is hardly the right word for 
tearing valuables away from the dead in a bloody field.” Townsend, The Woman Question, p. 15 
10 Steven Forde provides a helpful survey of interpretations of the role of women and children in 
the Republic  (“Gender and Justice in Plato,” in the American Political Science Review, Vol. 92, 
No. 3 (1997)).  Susan Muller Okin argues that Plato should be credited with a pioneering 
argument for women’s political equality (“Philosopher Queens and Private Wives: Plato on 
Women and the Family,” in Philosophy and Public Affairs, 6 (Summer) 1977.), while Arlene 
Saxonhouse (“The Philosopher and the Female I the Political Thought of Plato,” in Political 
Theory 4 (May), 1976), Julia Annas (“Plato’s Republic and Feminism,” in Philosophy 5 (July) 
1976) , and Allan Bloom (The Republic of Plato. New York: Basic Books, 1968.) do not believe 
that the account women in Book V creates any meaningful equality for women, and Jean Bethke 
Elshtain (Public Man, Private Woman: Women in Social and Political Thought. Princeton: 
Princeton University Press, 1981) argues that Plato creates gender equality, but at the expense of 
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 Secondly, Socrates tells us that the city in speech that includes a fuller explanation of women 

and children might appear to be something to be prayed for (euxos11), rather than something, to 

be worked for (ergon12) (450c). That is, it might seem like something impossible for human 

beings to achieve without divine intervention. Socrates asks whether or not their ambition for the 

best city in speech is like a euxos several times in Books V and VI (450a, 456b, 461a, 499c, and 

540d), and the conclusion seems to be clear at 540d. It is not. The best city would be difficult for 

human beings to realize, but not impossible. 

 The idea that what Socrates will present to them might look like a euxos is particularly 

provocative because he seems to be setting it up on a spectrum with ergon. That is, the 

interlocutors ask over and over again whether or not the city in speech can be a “city in deed,” an 

ergon; and Socrates admits at 473a that it cannot be fully instantiated in deed. But he rejects the 

idea that the improbability of attaining the fully formed ergon of Kallipolis implies that it is just 

a euxos, a lofty dream. Instead, it is a paradigm to be strived for, perhaps a thing that is 

achievable in conversation among friends. These are things that human beings can work for and 

achieve. This  possibility—that the city in speech is attainable for human beings, but in some 

                                                 
both male and female identity. Since the publication of Forde’s piece, a few important variations 
on these interpretations have appeared, including Catherine Gardner’s argument that women play 
an important role in Kallipolis, but that they are mainly understood as instrumental in its 
eugenics project (Catherine Gardner. “The Remnants of the Family: The Role of Women and 
Eugenics in Republic V.” History of Philosophy Quarterly 17, no. 3 (July 1, 2000): 217–35.); 
Catherine McKeen’s argument that women must rule in Kallipolis (Catherine McKeen. “Why 
Women Must Guard and Rule in Plato’s ‘Kallipolis.’” Pacific Philosophical Quarterly 87, no. 4 
(December 1, 2006): 527–48.); and Mary Townsend’s recontextualization of the role of women 
portrayed in Book V in the political and religious culture of Classical Athens (Mary Townsend. 
The Woman Question in Plato’s Republic. New York: Lexington Books, 2017.).  
 
11 εὖχος 
12 ἔργον 
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way other than founding cities according to its paradigm--that seems to sit on the line somewhere 

between ergon and euxos. It is severely constrained and difficult to achieve, but not impossible 

for human beings.  

 These insights into the difficulties of founding a city according to the paradigm of the city in 

speech point in several directions. They may suggest that Socrates considers the city in speech 

constructed in Books II-IV to be plausible (or, at least, more plausible than the version of the city 

in speech they are about to investigate). And that is surprising, at least on the level of political 

interpretation. If, for the sake of argument, we bracket the noble lie and even the stringent 

requirements for qualifying as a guardian, achieving the political order described in the city in 

speech is still extremely implausible, if not practically impossible. If a suitable guardian were to 

emerge, which is unlikely, the odds that every citizen would agree to his power and commit 

wholly to their supporting roles in his regime are extremely long. (This is a scenario that is 

explored in detail in Book VI.) Other necessary conditions for the well-functioning purged city 

are just as unlikely.  

 When Socrates warns that including a fuller account of women and children in the city in 

speech might make their project seem like a euxos, it seems far more likely to me that he is 

referring to the city in speech’s implications for moral psychology than for politics. Socrates 

seems to be concerned about whether what they have done and will do to describe the proper 

arrangement of a human soul will seem to be possible or not. This suggests that Socrates may 

consider the model of the soul in Books II-IV to be apparently achievable, but that the 

elaboration on which they are about to embark may not be.13  

                                                 
13 Catherine Zuckert, commenting on Leo Strauss’s long list of quotations from the 
Ecclesiazusae in the Republic, notes that Plato underlines the “imaginary and non-historical 
character” of the dialogue by quoting a play that was not performed until after Socrates’ death. 
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 Socrates’ concern that he and his interlocutors may be developing their image of justice in an 

apparently implausible way leads to the third dramatic clue in the narrative frame of Book V. 

Socrates strongly indicates that adding a fuller account of women and children into the city in 

speech will be dangerous. The germ of this danger appears to be Socrates’ fear that he might 

make justice appear to be unachievable. If Socrates makes justice seem unattainable, he will, first 

of all, be doing harm to himself because he will look like a fool for devoting himself so 

completely to something impossible. He says, though, that the threat of appearing ridiculous 

doesn’t trouble him (451a). What seems to worry Socrates deeply is the risk of hurting his 

friends. What would become of these great souled, politically powerful men with whom he is 

having this conversation if Socrates inadvertently convinced them that it is impossible (or 

radically implausible) to become just? Glaucon, Adeimantus, and Polemarchus (not to mention 

Thrasymachus) might feel unleashed to a life of injustice—precisely the opposite of what 

Socrates hopes this conversation (and perhaps every conversation) will encourage. And, of 

course, the corruption of the historical figures on which Socrates’ interlocutors in the Republic 

are based would also spell terrible political outcomes for Athens.14 

 Socrates’s first move in his reluctant attempt to account for women and children in the 

purged city in speech is to return to his discussion of the proper natures (physeis15) of the 

guardians from Book II. Socrates says that “for people born and educated the way we have 

                                                 
Catherine Zuckert, Platonic Philosophers: The Coherence of the Dialogues (Chicago: University 
of Chicago Press, 2009), 353 fn. 134. Leo Strauss, The City and Man (Chicago: University of 
Chicago Press, 1964), 61.  
14 According to Debra Nails, the people present at Cephalus’s house for the conversation of the 
Republic represent every sort of person who lived in Athens just before the war, perhaps 
suggesting that everyone had a stake in what was to come. Debra Nails, “Plato’s Republic in its 
Athenian Context,” History of Political Thought, vol. XXXIII. No. 1 (Spring 2012), p. 3. 
15 φύσεις 
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described, there is no way to acquire and employ women and children other than to follow the 

path we first set them on.”  The Male Drama was not wrong, it was incomplete. So, Socrates 

says, “let’s proceed by giving them corresponding rules for birth and rearing, and see whether or 

not they are fitting.” 16 

 The proper place to have introduced women and children in the city in speech would, 

apparently, have been the first moment the guardians were mentioned. What Socrates said that 

they achieved in the argument as they conducted it was to have established the guardians as 

guard dogs of their flocks. What they need now to consider are the rules for the genesis and 

trophe of those guard dogs. It appears that the argument for establishing the guardians as guard 

dogs was what Socrates is now calling the “male drama,” 17 and now as we consider where those 

guard dogs came from, their genesis and trophe, we are turning to “the female.” 18 

 Although much of Books II-IV appears to be about education, I do not think an argument 

about the proper form of education is actually presented there. What I think is presented in 

Books II through the beginning of Book IV is an account of the telos of the purged, formerly 

feverish soul .19 This is an important and necessary part of an account of education, but it is far 

from a sufficient one.   

                                                 
16 “ἀνθρώποις γὰρ φῦσι καὶ παιδευθεῖσιν ὡς ἡμεῖς διήλθομεν, κατ᾽ ἐμὴν δόξαν οὐκ ἔστ᾽ ἄλλη 
ὀρθὴ παίδων τε καὶ γυναικῶν κτῆσίς τε καὶ χρεία ἢ κατ᾽ ἐκείνην τὴν ὁρμὴν ἰοῦσιν, ἥνπερ τὸ 
πρῶτον ὡρμήσαμεν . . . ἀκολουθῶμεν τοίνυν καὶ τὴν γένεσιν καὶ τροφὴν παραπλησίαν 
ἀποδιδόντες, καὶ σκοπῶμεν εἰ ἡμῖν πρέπει ἢ οὔ.” (451c-d) 
17 ἀνδρεῖον δρᾶμα 
18 τὸ γυναικεῖον 
19 As Strauss puts it, “The question of possibility came to the fore only at the beginning of the 
fifth book as a consequence of an intervention initiated by Polemarchus. The two earlier 
comparable interventions—that of Glaucon after the description of the healthy city and that of 
Adeimantus after the abolition of private property and of privacy altogether—were limited to the 
question of desirability . . .” Strauss, The City and Man, 122 
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 What we have in Books II and III under the guise of the education of the guardians is really 

an account of their proper characteristics-the full actualization of all of their characteristic 

determinate potencies. If we were to carry the image of dogs into the contemporary context of 

breeding and dog shows, we could think of it as their “conformation.” Beagles and Great Danes 

are held to different conformation standards at dog shows, and breeders need to understand what 

each aims to be before they can undertake a plan to breed a dog to approach those standards. 

They need an account of what is desirable before they will be in a position to consider the 

conditions necessary for making the desirable actual. With apologies for the crass example, 

Books II-IV does the work of specifying (most of) the standards according to which a guardian 

should be judged (i.e. what is desirable); but it is not until Book V that Socrates begins to inquire 

into what would need to happen for such a guardian to come into being, (i.e. the conditions for 

actualizing what has already been determined desirable). 

 Book II-IV give us a target to shoot for, but no instruction in archery.20 Socrates’ account of 

becoming comes in Book VII and is a continuation of the accounts of the genesis and trophe that 

begin in Book V. All three of these modes of development (genesis, trophe, and paideia) are a 

part of what Socrates is here calling the Female Drama. They are what was left out of the city in 

speech of Book IV. 

                                                 
20 While I will later in this study consider the relationship between logismos and nous in the 
Republic in detail, it is important to notice that Socrates is careful only to refer to the former in 
Book IV. Once again, Brann’s account is extremely helpful. “Why then does Socrates call it the 
logistikon, connecting it explicitly with logizesthai, to reckon or to calculate (439d5), rather than 
with the logos of dialegesthai (511b4, 534c)? It is because the logistikon is a restricted power, a 
power of planning, whose specific work later does turn out to be calculation (cf. Nicomachean 
Ethics 1139a13), measuring, and weighing—in short, whatever corresponds only to the lower 
level of knowing power, to that power of mathematical thinking which Glaucon will discover 
later on as a mean between opinion and knowledge; it will be called dianoia.” Brann, The Music 
of the Republic, 163-164.  



 10 

 

 My argument, in the briefest terms, is that the Male Drama is an account of the being and 

actualities of the just soul, and the Female Drama is an account of the becoming and potencies of 

the just soul (which open into a consideration of the activity of the most just soul, philosophy). 

What we know at the end of Book IV is what all of the parts of the soul need to look like in order 

for that soul to be just. What we begin to consider in Book V is what needs to be true of each 

part of the soul in order for it to become what Book IV tells us it needs to be. And, as the Female 

Drama illuminates the Male Drama dialectically, the Male Drama, itself, will require revision. 

That is, the account of the telos of the just soul prompted the inquiry into the birth (genesis), 

nurture (trophe), and education (paideia) required to approach that telos. But when the genesis, 

trophe, and paideia of the just soul come into focus, they will illuminate things about the telos of 

justice that were not clear before. Generically, this is how Platonic/Socratic dialectic often 

operates. Specifically, it is the process by which the inquiry into the nature of justice turns 

toward the inquiry into the nature of philosophy in the Republic.  

 Socrates marks the beginning of the Female Drama by saying that we must return to the 

beginning of our account of the guardians and consider their genesis and trophe (451d). I think 

this is exactly what he does in Books V and VI. There are three sorts of possibility or becoming 

that are systematically presented in Books V-VII. The ones I keep mentioning: genesis, trophe, 

and paideia, and these three are, for the most part, taken up in Books V, VI, and VII respectively. 

What this implies for the soul is straightforward, in principle, but extremely complicated in 

practice. Books V-VII will take up the potencies of soul necessary for the possibility of 

becoming just and the processes of becoming that move those potencies into actuality.  
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 Socrates takes the conversation back to the beginning and turns our attention to what it would 

look like to introduce women and children into the city in speech. So, we find ourselves 

considering once again the dog-like disposition appropriate to potential guardians; but now we 

are prompted to consider the case of female dogs. First, we’re asked whether female dogs should 

be considered capable of becoming guard dogs; the answer is a quick yes, they should. This first 

point about female dogs is not argued, just affirmed. The first claim to be scrutinized is the 

second one to be made, and it is an apparent implication of the capacity of female dogs to 

become guard dogs: i.e., female dogs with such a nature should share everything with similarly 

disposed males, including their nurture (trophe) and education (paideia; 451e).  

 The first principle of this further elaboration on the city in speech is that women and men can 

do the same work, and the first implication of this principle for the city in speech is that they 

should. This principle is no more argued than any of the principles that led to the organization of 

the cities constructed in Books II and III (i.e., insufficiency for the minimal city, efficiency for 

the healthy city, and desire for the feverish city).  An immediate implication of the assertion that 

women can and should do the same work as men is that they should be prepared to do this work, 

just as men are. They should share the same rearing (trophe) and education (paideia), regardless 

of the accepted fact that women are, generically, weaker than men; an idea that will be 

scrutinized at length.  

 When Socrates says he must go back to the beginning to account for the role of women and 

children in the city in speech, he does not go back to the minimal city or the healthy city or even 

to the structure of the once feverish, now purged city. He goes to the first moment of the 

discussion of the nature of the guardians; the beginning of the construction of the purged city. 
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This is the beginning of the account of women and children. This is where the distinction 

between male and female first matters.  

 Not every dog, male or female, will be born with a nature suited to be trained and educated as 

a guard dog, but some will. So, by implication, maleness and femaleness can not be categories 

Socrates uses to explain the genesis of justice. Whatever maleness and femaleness are to the 

soul, they are both compatible with the nature (physis) of the guardians. We should be prepared 

to see that the proper genesis of the guardians may distinguish guardians from auxiliaries and 

workers, but it will not distinguish maleness from femaleness. It is premature to try to unpack the 

analogy for answers, but the psychological question it implies is clear. Which parts or versions of 

the calculating21 part of the soul (likened to the guardians) are male and which are female, and 

what does maleness or femaleness mean in the context of moral psychology?   

 When Socrates said what would have to be done to give a fuller account of women and 

children in the city in speech, he said that he would have to go back and consider birth and 

rearing (genesis and trophe) (451d). Now, he says that female guard dogs (which will 

immediately change, by analogy, into human female guardians of the city in speech) should 

                                                 
21 “Calculating” is the conventional translation for λογιστικός, and I will use it consistently. 
“Planning” or “logical” might be better, except that “calculating” has become so well-known, 
and only insofar as logic is understood to deal with validity (or internal consistency) and not with 
soundness. The logismos of the mind is what calculates the best set of arrangements, given some 
set of given conditions or premises. Nous is the power of mind to apprehend the truth or well-
foundedness of those conditions or premises (and thus the soundness of those arrangements), but 
the psychology of Book IV does not include nous. The soul of Book IV is capable of knowing 
that its arrangements are valid, but is completely cut off from knowing if they are sound because 
it has no access to a reference point for determining whether or not something is true, i.e., it has 
no access to the Good. When I use “calculating” to describe a psychological power, I mean 
something very much like, perhaps precisely like, its logical capacity to determine the validity, 
but not the soundness, of a psychological arrangement. It is the part that can optimize a plan 
given a set elements, but cannot evaluate those elements except according to how well they fit 
together.  
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share completely in the upbringing and education (trophe and paideia) of the male guardians 

(451e). Taken together, these two passages indicate the formal relationship of maleness and 

femaleness to the three categories of potentiality and becoming that run through Books V 

through VII: genesis, trophe, and paideia. Genesis, which would seem to mean “birth” in this 

context,  applies equally to the maleness and femaleness of the progeny. And, when it comes to 

trophe and paideia, female guardians should be treated just like males and included in every 

way.    

 In an important sense, the next two sections of argument happen in reverse order. First, 

Socrates moves to what I take to be the crucial problem of this section of Book V: the apparent 

ridiculousness of the proposal to educate men and women the same and together (452a-d). 

Secondly, the dialogue returns to defend the original organizing principle of this elaboration on 

the city in speech, i.e., that women and men can and should do the same work. (452e-456c). 

Then, after establishing that what they are proposing is possible, the interlocutors move to the 

question of whether sharing all work between women and men is best (456c-457a). Only then, 

does Socrates return to the claim that because the proposal for women and men to be educated 

together is both possible and optimal, and that one should ignore those who say it is ridiculous. 

(457a-b) 

 Much of the argument of this section takes the form of Socrates responding to an objection 

that he himself raises. The way the objection is presented suggests that Socrates was unwilling to 

proceed until it was answered, even though none of the interlocutors raised it.22 The objection is 

                                                 
22 David Wolfsdorf argues that the imaginary interlocutor Socrates engages in this section is less 
metaphysically sophisticated than Glaucon and must be convinced by arguments that do not rely 
on the distinction between ideas and those things that participate in them. For Wolfsdorf, the 
reason for introducing the imaginary interlocutor is to give Socrates a reason to use a form of 
argument that would be inappropriate for Glaucon. This does not seem right to me. The room is 
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that since men and women are different, and since we established in Book II that different 

citizens were suited for different sorts of work (the principle of efficiency, introduced at 370c), 

wouldn’t it follow that men and women should do different work (453c)? This is a centrally 

important objection because, so far, the interlocutors have only added to the model of the city in 

speech through their dialectic; they have not reversed themselves substantially regarding the 

nature of any of its structural elements. The development of the city in speech has operated by 

elaboration, not revision. If a more thorough explanation of the role of women and children in 

the city in speech implies a contradiction, the interlocutors might be in trouble. Socrates admits, 

in fact, that they are in trouble, lost at sea, but that perhaps they can hope for an unlikely rescue; 

a dolphin, perhaps (453d). Or just maybe, perhaps their ship might withstand the storm to 

come.23  

 Socrates’s response to the objection he himself raises--his attempt to rescue them all after he 

has imperiled them all--has two parts: first, Socrates investigates the nature of the differences 

between women and men; secondly, he asks what relevance these natural differences have to the 

sort of work women and men can and should do in the city in speech. It is in the first part of his 

                                                 
full of interlocutors, and Plato’s mind is full of people with whom he could have populated the 
room. There must be some other reason to introduce an imaginary interlocutor, and I think it is to 
signal that this is an issue that is particularly important to Socrates. David Wolfsdorf, “Plato’s 
Conception of Knowledge,” The Classical World, Vol. 105, No.1, (Fall 2011), pp. 57-75.  
23 It is interesting that Socrates mentions a dolphin specifically in his account of what their 
possible rescue might look like. This could be an allusion to Apollo, since he took the form of a 
dolphin to escape the island where he was born, Delos, and make it to his sanctuary on the 
mainland, hence its name, “Delphi.” It could also be an allusion to the dolphin that rescued the 
invisible goddess, Aphaia, whom, though obscure, Plato would have known well if he spent 
some of his childhood on Aegina, as some believe he did. (See Diogenes Laertius. Lives, 3.1) 
The story of Arion from Herodotus might be in play here, as well, as Mary Townsend suggests. 
(Mary Townsend, The Woman Question, 35.) There could be an Homeric allusion to this 
shipwreck, as well, although Leukothea, not a dolphin, rescued Odysseus from the sea in Book 5. 
All of these possibilities are provocative, but since the dolphin does not appear again, it is 
difficult to know what work it is doing in the dialogue.  
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response to his own objection that Socrates offers his famous and important distinction between 

dialectic24 and eristic25 (454a). In dialectic, interlocutors engage in conversation to get to the 

truth. They may be impassioned and deeply committed to their positions, but ultimately they 

would rather be proven wrong than maintain a false opinion. In eristic, interlocutors just want to 

win the argument: they are more attached to besting their opponent than to arriving at the truth. 

At the moment, according to Socrates, they are in danger of falling into eristic if they do not look 

behind the words they are using to recall the meaning of those words and the role they play in the 

inquiry. This warning operates on two levels: first, it helps the interlocutors respond successfully 

to Socrates’s objection that giving women and men the same work violates the principle of 

efficiency. But, secondly, it also serves as a warning to the interlocutors (and to Plato’s readers) 

regarding the dangers of this section of the Republic. The larger warning will be clearer if we 

deal with the smaller one first. 

 If one operates on the surface of the two claims set in opposition in the objection Socrates 

raises, then there’s a big problem. They established in Book II that citizens with different natures 

are suited to different work. They asserted in Book V that women and men should do the same 

work (even though women and men have different natures). Therefore, it seems they can either 

hold fast to the old principle (different natures imply different work) or the new principle 

(women and men, despite their different natures, should do the same work), but not to both.  

 Socrates suggests, though, that this might not be as big a problem as it first appears to be. If 

one doesn’t think of differences in the abstract, but instead asks what sorts of differences are 

relevant to one’s work, then there appears to be a way out of the dilemma. If we are attempting 

                                                 
24 διαλέκτῳ 
25 ἐρίζω 
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to determine whether citizens should be shoemakers or guardians (454b-c), surely it doesn’t 

matter whether citizens are bald or have long hair. If the natural difference between women and 

men is like the natural difference between long haired people and bald people, then the problem 

posed in the objection would merely be semantic and not worth our concern (if we are committed 

dialectic rather than eristic).26  

 Socrates then turns to the second part of the argument which asks: are the differences 

between men and women relevant to the work they pursue (454e)? And the answer is: apparently 

not. The commonplace that all the interlocutors agree to in this passage is that even though there 

may be certain arts (techne) such as baking and weaving that we could quibble about, and even 

though there may be individual exceptions; in general, men are better at everything than women 

(455c-d). But, the argument continues, it does not make sense for men to do everything in the 

city and women to do nothing, so the principle of male superiority in all things actually supports 

the position of educating women in all things. Plus, women are competent in all things, even if 

they are not equal to men (456b). For these reasons, Socrates concludes that they were right to 

say that women and men should be educated together. 27 

                                                 
26 This part of Socrates’ argument is sometimes used to credit Plato with being the first feminist, 
a claim Julia Annas, among others, rejects outright. She argues that, “his arguments are 
unacceptable to a feminist, and that the proposals made in Republic V are irrelevant to 
contemporary debate.” Julia Annas, “Plato’s Republic and Feminism,” Philosophy vol. 51 
(1976).  
27 Several commentators have noticed that Socrates’ revision to the status of women does not 
make them equal to men so much as it makes them identical to them, and yet inferior.  Arlene 
Saxonhouse frames it this way: “Sexual equality is tied to the destruction of what is separate, 
what is other. On the one hand, in Greek thought the female had always stood for what is private 
and other. By equating the male and the female, the public and the private are made one. There is 
no ‘other.’ But, more basically, the female suggests the divisiveness of the human species, that 
we are indeed not all the same, that there is something that is other. In order to create the unified 
city, Socrates must destroy the female as female, the female as a threat to the unity of the human 
species. She is integrated into the political community not as herself, as one with distinctive 
talents or distinctive experiences, but as an inferior male, a physically weaker male.” (See Arlene 
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 There is a larger, more significant issue operating in this section, though. The interlocutors 

do not only risk falling into eristic on the question of whether or not the differences between men 

and women demand that they do different work. They risk the whole inquiry devolving into 

eristic. Socrates has been clear since the introduction of the city in speech in Book II that the 

purpose of the model is to aid in their inquiry into the nature of the human soul, the place of 

justice within it, and the relative choiceworthiness of justice and injustice for a human life. But 

the question posed at the beginning of Book V that Polemarchus, Adeimantus, Glaucon, and 

Thrasymachus insisted Socrates answer does not seem to be motivated by their interest in the 

individual soul. They thought a full account of women and children had been left out of the city 

in speech, but was their concern based on the usefulness of an account of women and children to 

their inquiry into the nature of individual justice, or were they focused on a concern for the 

paradigm itself? The latter seems to be more plausible.  

 Not only do none of the interlocutors mention the soul explicitly when they insist Socrates 

compose what he calls the Female Drama, but none of their arguments even seem to allude to the 

soul by analogy or otherwise. One of the reasons that it is so difficult to see what women and 

children signify for the structure and activity of the individual soul in the Republic is that it is 

nowhere made explicit in the beginning of Book V how a more detailed explanation of women 

and children in the city in speech will be relevant to the psychological inquiry they agreed to 

undertake together. Those accounts do not begin to emerge until late in Book VI. All four of 

                                                 
Saxonhouse, Women in the History of Political Thought, 47-48). Mary Townsend puts it like 
this: “All this puts women in a very strange metaphysical position, no less strange than their 
resulting political one; it demotes them even as it raises them. Their situation is not that of 
women whose goodness is finally acknowledged as justice might demand; rather they have been 
given the status of lesser men, people who possess all the qualities of men but in a lesser degree.” 
(See Mary Townsend, The Woman Question, 38.) 
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Socrates’s most powerful and vocal interlocutors in the Republic seem to be in danger of falling 

from dialectic to eristic by attaching themselves to the literal meanings of the elements of the 

city in speech and forgetting or neglecting what makes them relevant to their shared inquiry.  

 Socrates’s warning against devolving into eristic is explicitly aimed at his imaginary 

interlocutor who claims to have found an internal contradiction in the constitution of the city in 

speech, but I also read it to be an implicit warning to Adeimantus, Polemarchus, Thrasymachus, 

and especially Glaucon.  I understand it to be a warning to the readers of the Republic, as well. If 

we want to continue to engage in dialectic, which may lead us to the truth, and not eristic, we 

should remember the meanings of our terms and what roles they play in our inquiry. We must try 

not to get lost in semantics, surface meanings, or irrelevant side concerns.  

 Socrates’ warning about what could divert us from dialectic may serve as a heuristic for 

approaching the Republic, and especially its most confusing arguments. When we seem to be 

talking about ridiculous or implausible things, it will serve us well to recall how we got to that 

part of the argument, from where its terms were derived, and what work we were supposed to be 

doing as one of Socrates’s interlocutors. But I think there is another heuristic of sorts introduced 

in this section, as well, and it is even more subtle. At 456c, Socrates claims to have shown that it 

is possible for women to do the same work as men and, therefore, for men and women to be 

educated together. Immediately afterwards, he shifts his focus to a consideration of whether 

educating men and women together is best. This seems like a sensible and obvious 

argumentative development: first show that common education is possible, then show that it is 

optimal. But, this is not how any of the elements in the city in speech have been established 

before. Throughout Books II, III, and IV we considered the desirability, but not the possibility of 

each institutional arrangement. Is it possible to constitute a city with only four or five 
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individuals? Probably not. Could we find the perfect balance of citizens with natural talents for 

each task in the city, each of whom does his work and only his work so that we could constitute a 

healthy city? Almost certainly not. If we let desires run amok (as in the fevered city) could we 

set up institutional arrangements and find sufficiently wise leaders to moderate and balance that 

city into a purged, harmonious whole? Also extremely unlikely.  

 Even though the cities in speech of Books II through IV are as implausible as the city in 

speech emerging in Book V, the possibility of constituting them was never at issue in the 

dialogue. What explains this, I believe, is the relative plausibility of the souls associated with the 

cities in speech in Books II-IV versus the soul associated with the city in speech that is beginning 

to emerge in Book V. If we shift our focus to the individual soul, the prescriptions for shaping up 

a life of justice are certainly demanding, but they are not implausible.  One must cultivate 

logismos so that it is capable of determining the proper internal balances between itself, thumos, 

and epithumia. Logismos and thumos must be allied so that epithumia can be controlled and 

directed toward the good of the whole. These are no small tasks, but they are intelligible and 

even, to a degree, manageable if one commits oneself to the work.  

 There is also no expectation of perfect achievement of virtue in the city in speech of Books II 

through IV. The model seems to suggest that the more you achieve the proper interrelationships 

and internal balances of soul that come to be known as the virtues, the better. The work one 

should be doing to become virtuous seems fairly clear and the hope for progress seems fairly 

reasonable. This is a workable model of the soul on its face, regardless of how far-fetched the 

political analogs might be. In that sense, there is no need for Socrates to defend its possibility.  

 The city in speech of Book V is different not because the political arrangements it describes 

are less plausible but because their psychological analogs are. Despite the specter of Sparta that 
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always seems to float around descriptions of the city in speech in the Republic, it is indeed 

difficult to imagine how even these first institutions of the city in speech that will come to be 

known as Kallipolis could be established and maintained.28 All of the practical problems of the 

earlier cities in speech persist, such as how one could accurately and consistently determine what 

sort of nature and thus education each baby proto-citizen would best be suited for; or, given that 

our legislative goal is to create a happy city and not necessarily happy citizens (although this will 

follow if the happiness of the city is perfectly instantiated), how to keep potentially unhappy 

people working well and exclusively at what they are best suited to contributed to the city. These 

are just low-hanging fruit. The practical problems inherent in this political model are legion. The 

problems inherent in the psychological model introduced in Book V are worse, though. 

 Unlike the city in speech of Books II through IV, where the political arrangements were far-

fetched but the psychological analogs were more plausible, it seems to me that Kallipolis is less 

plausible as a soul than as a city. In order to make this clear, one would have to do quite a bit 

more work unpacking the psychological implications of the fuller explanation of the role of 

women and children in the city, but we can get started without getting into those details.  

 As I have already noted, at 451d Socrates casts the task of giving a fuller explanation of 

women and children in the city in speech as the challenge of accounting for the genesis and 

trophe of the guardians. And as he begins this account, he immediately adds education paideia to 

the list of things about the guardians that this elaboration on the city in speech will have to 

include. All three of these (genesis, trophe, and paideia) concern, as I’ve already begun to 

explain, potency or becoming. So, at least, the description of the city in speech called Kallipolis 

will include an account of how each of the parts of the city in speech, but particularly the 

                                                 
28 Kallipolis 
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guardians/logismos come to be just. What is the disposition or original condition (genesis) of a 

soul capable of becoming just? What sort of training/formation/upbringing (trophe) prepares 

such a well-disposed soul for education? And, what sort of education (paideia) will move a well-

disposed, well-formed soul to the actualization of justice?  

 An interesting thing happens when we consider the conditions for the possibility of almost 

anything: our minds begin to move naturally to the actualization of that thing. When we ask 

about conditions, we bring the thing for which they are the conditions into our consideration, at 

least implicitly. We may ultimately reject a telelological account of whatever phenomena we are 

investigating in this way, but considering the conditions for the actualization of a thing is a 

teleological consideration, and it implies at least a provisional or inchoate idea of the telos of that 

thing. This dynamic created by the connection in our minds between the minimal conditions 

specified in a definition and the telos those conditions imply plays a central role in the 

constitution of Kallipolis, the noble and beautiful city in speech that is begun after the 

interruption at the beginning of Book V. The consideration of conditions opens up, by 

implication, a consideration of the thing for which those conditions are conditions. Now that the 

interlocutors have begun to consider the minimal conditions for the possibility of justice, the 

conversation opens to a consideration of the telos of justice, its highest, best, most complete 

form. 

 The risk that Socrates seems to fear most acutely at the beginning of Book V is the danger of 

corrupting his friends. If Glaucon or the others see Kallipolis for what it is -- an paradigm that 

could orient their ambitions to become just, and they commit themselves to an attempt to 

approach the Good, then their successes and failures in that pursuit are not likely to be terribly 

dangerous, although they might be. The model of the best life, like the model constructed in 
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Books II through IV, will serve as their target, but there may be nothing inherently problematic 

about a life that misses the mark while keeping it in sight and attempting to get closer to it with 

every “shot,” regardless of how one might lament one’s failures.   

 On the other hand, if Socrates’s interlocutors (or Plato’s readers) see that the realm of 

conventional justice is not truly authoritative, but they do not, for whatever reason, attach 

themselves to any higher authority, then they will be both politically powerful and morally 

unfettered. The psychological and political consequences could be catastrophic. Socrates’s 

attempts to contribute to the improvement of his interlocutors’ souls cannot help but risk 

corrupting them in, perhaps, the worst possible way. After they have seen that justice is largely 

conventional, they could decide that justice is unachievable or not worth the effort. If they cannot 

see the authority of the Good for their lives, or if they willfully choose to ignore it, they could be 

diverted from the project of trying to live a good and reasonable life approximating virtue and 

they could veer toward a life that embraces injustice, vice, and dissipation. They might not see or 

care to acknowledge that such a choice would bear any substantial costs, and they might not 

scratch beneath the veneer that makes such a choice appear to carry with it obvious benefits. The 

great is often the enemy of the Good, and Socrates knows it only too well. By taking the risk of 

having great ambitions for his interlocutors, Socrates might make more modest, less dangerous, 

more conventional ambitions to approximate goodness in human life appear less choice-worthy, 

perhaps even unacceptable.  

 The Republic was written well after the Peloponnesian War but it seems to be set before it, so 

the threat of war and the inevitability of Athens’s defeat looms in the background of the 

dialogue.29 The ghosts of Alcibiades and Critias lurk not too deeply in the shadows, as well. 

                                                 
29 Dramatic Date, Nails 
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They were two of Socrates’s brightest, most dissipated and, eventually, most catastrophically 

dangerous students-- men who saw themselves and their ambitions beyond justice, but who were 

not strongly enough attached to the Good.30 As Socrates shows Glaucon, Adeimantus, 

Polemarchus, and Thrasymachus (who certainly already knows) how to detach themselves from 

convention in order to attach themselves to the Good, he risks leaving them completely 

unattached. He shows the way for them to become psychologically and politically tyrannical. 

Perhaps this is what happened to Alcibiades and Critias, Plato seems to imply, and the promise 

of educating them for philosophy is why it seemed to be worth the risk. 

 The risks of composing the Female Drama are significant, but they are also necessary. 

Socrates cannot keep faith with his interlocutors without responding to their questions about 

women and children, and there is an important part of the story of the soul that has not yet been 

told. So, Socrates returns, after his brief excursis on dialectic and eristic, to the claim that women 

and men should train and be educated together. Or, more specifically, he returns to a 

consideration of what instituting this principle will look like and how one should react to those 

who will oppose it.  

 When Socrates introduced the idea that women and men should pursue their physical training 

together, the first prompt he gave to Glaucon was to admit that what he was proposing seemed 

ridiculous (452a). In fact, Socrates didn’t just ask for an affirmation from Glaucon that he shared 

the view that the instantiation of this principle would look ridiculous, he pressed him to think 

through what its most ridiculous implications would be. This is not a question that was asked 

about any of the previous cities in speech, although it could have been. For example, there would 

have been nothing absurd about Socrates asking “what would the most ridiculous aspects of 

                                                 
30 Alcibiades and Critias, Nussbaum 
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trying to constitute a city with only four or five men?” or “could we really expect each person to 

do precisely the work they were best at and only that work?”  So, why is Socrates now bringing 

forward these apparently ridiculous implications of trying to instantiate the city in speech? Why 

now? 

 If the Female Drama tells the story of how a soul may become just, then it should begin with 

what sort of conditions must exist in order for that process of becoming to commence. This is 

what I believe is beginning to happen when Socrates asks Glaucon to focus on the ridiculousness 

of the proposal that women and men to should train together. In every society, the conventions of 

public behavior tend to be formidable. Practices that may once have been a matter of choice or 

legislation become ingrained over time and enacted unselfconsciously by many members of that 

society. Som other citizens may be more self-conscious, but believe there are rational 

justifications for maintaining conventional practices whether or not they find them rational. 

Resisting ingrained conventions tends to be difficult and to come at a high social cost.  

 If one aspires to be just in the city or the soul, then one must be capable of resisting 

convention intellectually and in practice. Intellectually, one must be able see conventions for 

what they are, affirm them when they serve the Good of the whole, and resist them when they 

don’t. In practice, one must be able to withstand the resistance that inevitably will come from 

those for whom convention is more powerful. In the soul, that resistance comes from habit. In 

the city in speech, it might come from those who found unconventional behaviors ridiculous.  

 Socrates’ point appears to be that a soul that will be capable of training and education for 

virtue will be the soul that can manage, among other things, the difficult business of being 

unconventional. This is precisely the lesson Socrates emphasizes to Glaucon in their 

consideration of women and men exercising together, that is, in what will soon be named “the 



 25 

first wave” (457a). If training men and women together is the best thing for the city in speech, 

then one must not be deterred by those who call it ridiculous. Nor, should one be moved by the 

part of oneself that sees it as ridiculous. The part of oneself that understands it to be right must be 

in control.  

 In large part, this provision is clear in Book IV where Socrates emphasized the nature of the 

guardians/logismos, and virtue’s requirement that it rule in the city in speech. This account in 

Book V is entirely harmonious with what was presented in Book IV, but it shows the dynamic 

from a different angle. In Book IV, Socrates elaborated on the necessity of the rule of the 

calculating part of the soul. Here, in Book V, the emphasis is on the capacity of the other parts of 

the soul to be ruled. Successfully controlling the desire to laugh at the ridiculousness of old men 

and women exercising together is Socrates’ image for surviving the first wave. Psychologically, 

it depicts logismos properly containing epithumia, which implies both a sufficiently strong 

calculating faculty (which was treated in the Male Drama) and a sufficiently containable 

appetitive faculty (which is what is now added to the account by way of the Female Drama). 

  It is possible to know what is good and yet not to act on it when there are parts of your soul 

that are stronger than the part that knows what is good. Here, Plato anticipates what, in Book VII 

of the Nicomachean Ethics, Aristotle calls Akrasia. One can both know the right thing and be 

dissipated beyond the capacity to act on that knowledge. There are many ways to become one for 

whom right reason, or even knowledge, is insufficient to guide action. Drug addiction is the 

easiest example. It is a commonplace that addicts can talk sensibly about their misguided 

choices, can lament their dissipation, can decide to do what they know to be right, but can then 

succumb over and over again to urges that overwhelm their resolve. For addicts, the lesson is 
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clear: knowing what is good is a necessary condition for virtue, but it is not always sufficient for 

putting it into practice.31  

 Knowing that it is best to create a training regimen for men and women together is not 

sufficient for institutionalizing that arrangement in the city in speech. Having the most 

knowledgeable person in charge of instituting the right plan is also not sufficient. In addition, the 

rest of the city must be capable of being led toward arrangements that they may find ridiculous. 

They must have that capacity. The psychological analog to this is that one who hopes to be 

trained and educated for virtue must be capable of overcoming those instincts and habits that are 

not, according to the calculating part of the soul, best for the whole. One’s thumos must be 

willing to align itself with logismos. One’s epithumia must be containable. This is the first lesson 

of the Female Drama. If we are up to these challenges, we might just weather the first wave.  

 

                                                 
31 For an account of how the structure of the tripartite soul in the Republic implies the existence 
of akrasia, see Michael Morris “Akrasia in the Protagoras and the Republic,” Phronesis, Vol. 51, 
No. 3 (2006), pp. 195-229.  
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